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	SEPTEMBER REMEMBRANCE
“THE BATTLE FOR AUSTRALIA”  DAY

AND

“THE MERCHANT NAVY” DAY

The first Wednesday in September is when we commemorate the “Battle for Australia”.

The “Battle for Australia” day, this year Wednesday 4th September, is commemorated at a Shrine of Remembrance service at 11; 00am to remember and honour the service, the sacrifice and the courage of Australians and their allies as they fought back the Japanese threat to Australia in the “Battle of the Coral Sea”, at “Milne Bay”, on the “Kokoda Track” and in the many other hard fought actions during World War two in the darkest hours of the war in the Pacific.

The day prior to this commemoration is a day also to remember.   This year “Merchant Navy Day” was commemorated at a 1:00pm Shrine of Remembrance Service on Tuesday 3rd September.

During this period we remember these brave souls who provided such vital support at home and in battle zones abroad.

LEST WE FORGET

________________________________
USN VISTOR TO MELBOURNE

Melbourne played host to its first US Navy visitor in two and a half years, when the USS LASSEN, DDG82 BERTHED AT Station Pier Port Melbourne on 7th August 2013.
USS LASSEN was on a scheduled port visit to provide rest and recreation for her 320 crew members following many weeks at sea, which included participation with the ADF in exercise “Talisman-Saber” held off the Queensland Coast during July and August.

The ship is a 9000 ton displacement “Oscar Austin” Class Guided Missile Destroyer Type Flight 2A, which is a subclass of the Arleigh Burke Class.



Further main characteristics of USS LASSEN are detailed in the following:-

LENGTH




510 FEET

BEAM





 66 FEET

DRAFT





 33 FEET

SPEED





 30+ KNOTS

ARMAMENT




AEGIS WEAPONS SYSTEM

RANGE





4400 N.MILES AT20 KNOTS

HELICOPTERS




2 MH-6OR (ROMEO’S)

COMMISSIONING DATE


21ST APRIL 2001

THE SHIPS MOTTO



“FROM COURAGE, LIFE”
The ships motto and her crest relate to LEUT Clyde Lassen after whom the ship is named.

LEUT Lassen served during the Vietnam War and was a member of “Helicopter Combat Support Squadron Seven”---- The HC-7 “Seadevils”
Clyde Everett Lassen (1942 – 1994), a native of Fort Myers, Florida, received the Medal of Honor for his rescue of two downed Naval Aviators while piloting a search and rescue helicopter in Vietnam.

On June 19, 1968, Lassen, then a 26-year-old Lieutenant, junior grade, flying a UH-2 Seasprite, embarked on a mission to recover two downed naval aviators whose plane had been shot down deep in North Vietnamese territory. Upon reaching the hilly terrain where the aviators were hiding, Lassen made several attempts to recover the aviators, but dense tree cover, enemy weapons fire and intermittent illumination frustrated his efforts. Lassen turned on the landing lights of the helicopter, despite the danger of revealing his position to the enemy. After the pilots made their way to the helicopter and with his bullet-riddled helicopter dangerously low on fuel, Lassen evaded further antiaircraft fire before landing safely at sea on board a guided missile destroyer with only five minutes of fuel left in the helicopter's fuel lines. The account of the rescue was logged as a successful, routine search and rescue mission.

LT Lassen became the first naval aviator and fifth Navy man to be awarded the Medal of Honor for bravery in Vietnam. He remained in the Navy for a career and retired in 1982 with the rank of Commander, residing in Florida until his death in 1994
Currently under the command of CMDR Scott McCleelland, USN, with CMDR Mike Smith as Executive Officer, USS LASSEN was the first Flight 2A DDG, in September of 2005, to be forward deployed to the Yokosuka Naval Base Japan, which she now calls her home base.
Seven Arleigh Burke DDG’S are forward deployed and currently home based at Yokosuka.
USS LASSEN is the second flight 2A DDG to visit Melbourne and follows our last USN visitor USS SHOUP DDG86.   SHROUPS visit was in February of 2011.   Like USS SHOUP, USS LASSEN is equipped with the Aegis Weapons System, possibly the most sophisticated of all weapons systems of the Worlds Navies today.

Australia’s forthcoming Air Warfare Destroyers HMA ships HOBART, BRISBANE and SYDNEY are to be fitted with this system.   The navies of Japan, South Korea, Norway and Spain are also equipped with the Aegis Weapons System.  Following a brief Wardroom interlude, a tour of USS LASSEN revealed the twin helicopter hanger which houses the ships MH-60R “ROMEO” helicopters.
Looking out across Hobson’s Bay to Williamstown, where the RAN’S Nuship CANBERRA is nearing completion, CMDR McClelland seemed surprised to be told that the large amphibious ship at BAE was not to be equipped with STOVL type aircraft.
During ‘LASSENS’ stay in Melbourne the crew enjoyed their rest and recreation by viewing and also engaging in sporting activities plus visiting the Melbourne Zoo.   A trip to the Yarra Valley wineries was also arranged for crew members whilst the CO CMDR McClelland also included “Official - Calls” to local dignitaries as part of his program.

USS LASSEN sailed from Melbourne on Monday 12th August 2013 bound for Sydney for a similar scheduled port visit before heading back in the direction of her Yokosuka Japan home base.
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USS LASSEN
[image: image3.jpg]



CMDR SCOTT MCCLELLAND ON BOARD USS LASSEN
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USS LASSEN
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USS LASSEN
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USS LASSEN
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USS LASSEN
NAVAL HISTORY
Listed in the following are some of the memorable events in naval history that have transpired during the month of September:-
1914

The year 1914, marked the commencement of WW1 and with it came the involvement of Australia’s armed forces.   By mid-September 1914 Australian sailors and soldiers were in action in New Guinea.

One of Australia’s first engagements in the war was in the German Territory of New Guinea, Australian Naval and Military Forces were sent to the area to destroy German wireless stations thought to be transmitting messages to German naval vessels operating in the Pacific.

Some of the Australian naval ships ordered to the area included HMA ships:-

AUSTRALIA, SYDNEY, ENCOUNTER, PROTECTOR, WARREGO, PARRAMATTA and YARRA.  Submarines: - AE1 and AE2.

The RAN’S submarine AE1 sadly was lost with all hands off New Guinea during this engagement.

Amongst the naval personnel participating in the destruction of the enemies’ wireless stations was a young midshipman whose name would become very familiar to the Navy League of Australia CMDR. (Stan) Veale.

1926

It was in September 1926 that the former Victorian Navy turret ship HMAS CERBERUS was scuttled in Port Phillip Bay at Blackrock, to be used as a breakwater.   HMAS CERBERUS remains there to this day.
1942

On September 23rd 1942 HMAS VOYAGER ran aground at Betano, Timor.
HMAS VOYAGER could not be refloated and was subsequently demolished by her own crew together with assistance from Japanese aircraft.
The crew of HMAS VOYAGER were taken off Timor in the Bathurst Class Corvette-Minesweepers HMAS’S WARRNAMBOOL and KALGOORLIE and returned to Australia.

1944

A convoy of Japanese transports and escorts which included the Rokuyo Maru with many Australian and British prisoners embarked including survivors from HMAS PERTH, was attacked by allied submarines during a voyage from Singapore to Japan.

The subsequent sinking of the transports resulted in a heavy loss of the allied prisoners lives.

Out of a total of 2000 prisoners’ involved only 152 were eventually picked up by the US Submarines Queensfish, Sealion, Pampinito, Barb and Growler.

1945

On the 2nd September 1945 the official document of surrender was signed onboard the American battleship USS MISSOURI in Tokyo Bay, thus formally ending hostilities with Japan.

Australia’s naval representatives at the surrender ceremony included Commodore J.A. Collins, together with Rear Admiral G.D. Moore RAN, and HMA ships SHROPSHIRE, HOBART, WARRAMUNHA, BATAAN, NAPIER, NIZAM, BALLARAT, IPSWICH, CESSNOCK and PIRIE.

1947

Australia suffered her last WW2 casualty when HMAS WARRNAMBOOL was sunk after hitting an Australian laid mine off the Queensland Coast.

The Bathurst Class Minesweeper-Corvette suffered the loss of 4 of her complement with the remainder of WARRNAMBOOL’S crew taken off by HMAS SWAN.

“AS IT WAS”

Once again we invite you to join us as we take a look at more recent naval history, at items that involved, or caught the eye of Navy League over the years on our “Keep Watch” brief.   This time we go back 10 years as we browse through our records and reports of September 2003, we note that it was around this time we reported:-
1. HMAS YARRA paid a visit

2. Armidale Patrol Boat builder announced

3. HMAS VENGEANCE for sale

4. HMS NOTTINGHAM court martial

5. A visit by NU SHIP PARRAMATTA

6. US Admiral visited Melbourne

7. HMAS RANKIN to visit

HMAS YARRA PAYS A VISIT

Melbourne hosted the RAN’S latest addition to its fleet of coastal Minehunters when HMAS YARRA, Pendant No: 87, visited from 20th August to 25th August 2003.

During YARRA’S visit, representatives of the ships company participated in a ceremony held at the Newport Memorial to those who served in the WW2 Sloop HMAS YARRA No: 2.   during her Melbourne stopover HMAS YARRA was also given the freedom of entry by the Yarra Ranges Shire.

The current HMAS YARRA, the fourth ship to bear the name for the RAN, is a Gaeta type Huon Class Minehunter, she is ship No: 6, and the last of this planned group of Minehunters.

HMAS YARRA 87 follows the lead ship of the class HMAS HUON 82 and HMAS’S HAWKESBURY 83, NORMAN 84, GASCOYNE 85 and DIAMANTINA 86.

HMAS HAWKESBURY has recently distinguished herself in the Solomon’s by being the first of the class to be engaged in an RAN operation, and the first RAN mine warfare ship to be engaged operationally since the RAN’S British built ton class minesweepers were involved in the Malaysian confrontation of the 1960’s.
RAN SELECTS PATROL BOAT BUILDER
The Minister for Defence announced recently that shipbuilder Austal has won the tender to build the replacement patrol boats which will take place of the ageing fleet of 15 Fremantle Class Patrol Boats.

The first of the aluminum Armidale Class Patrol Boats is to be delivered in 2005 and will operate out of Darwin and Cairns.

The patrol boats to be built in Western Australia, will be armed with a Rafael Typhoon Quick-Firing 25mm cannon stablised to enable accurate firing in rough weather.

AIRCRAFT CARRIER FOR SALE

The RAN”S former Aircraft Carrier HMAS VENGEANCE has been advertised for sale at a figure of A$7 million.
VENGEANCE which was built in the UK in 1942, was lent to the RAN, by the Royal Navy from 1952-1955 and in 1960 was sold to Brazil which renamed it the “MINAS GERAIS”

The MINAS GERAIS was decommissioned in 2001.

HMS NOTTINGHAM COURT MARTIAL

The Commander of the Royal Navy Destroyer HMS NOTTINGHAM that hit WOLF Rock off Lord Howe Island in July 2002, faced a court martial during September 2003.
Commander Richard Farrington and three of his former colleagues from HMS NOTTINGHAM faced the hearing at Portsmouth Naval Base.

Three other Officers from the ship also faced the court martial hearing.

As a result of the court martial, Commander Farrington and one Officer have been reprimanded, whilst the other two Officers have been dismissed from the service.

NLA HOSTS NUSHIP PARRAMATTA

Navy League of Australia, Victoria Division played host to Senior Officers of NUSHIP PARRAMATTA, at a luncheon held in their honour on September 8th 2003 at the Naval & Military Club of Melbourne.

Representing NUSHIP PARRAMATTA which is due for commissioning in Sydney on 4th October 2003 were the Commanding Officer Commander Michael Noonan RAN and the Supply Officer LCDR John Potter RAN.

US ADMIRAL VISITS MELBOURNE

The Commanding Officer of the US Pacific Fleet visited Melbourne during early September 2003.

Admiral Doran USN called upon the Lord Mayor and also paid his respects at Spring Street during his brief visit.

NLA members may recall Admiral Doran visiting Melbourne on a previous occasion in USS BLUERIDGE.

HMAS RANKIN TO VISIT

The Collins Class Submarine HMAS RANKIN is expected to visit Melbourne in late September – early October period, following on from her participation in exercise CROS-03held recently off the Queensland coast.

During the boats stay in Melbourne NLA Victoria Division plan to entertain the RANKINS Senior Officers at a Naval & Military Club luncheon.

HMAS RANKIN is named in memory of LCDR Robert Rankin RAN, who was lost together with many of his crew and with his ship the WW2 Sloop HMAS YARRA NO.2.
Notice is hereby given that the

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

of

THE NAVY LEAGUE OF AUSTRALIA – VICTORIA DIVISION

will be held at the Box Hill RSL,  Nelson Road Box Hill,  Victoria

On Thursday 19th September 2013 at 7:00PM

REMINDER

VICTORIA DIVISION
2013-2014      ANNUAL DUES
This time of the year has rolled around again and it would be helpful if you could send your annual payment of, $35 to Hon Secretary R Gill JP as soon as possible.
P.O. Box 2340 Mount Waverley 3149

Direct debit details:

BSB 033 389    ACCOUNT 10-7631

If using this method of payment, please ensure identification is clear for the League to recognise your payment.
***Ideally please email your payment date and details to *** jmwilkins34@netspace.net.au
If you are interested in joining us for "Welcome luncheons" and "special events" let us know when you send your payment and we will update our records.    
These events will be announced in the Monthly Newsletter and you should ring the Secretary 9884 6237 if you or a friend would like to attend. 
Yours Aye!
CMDR John M Wilkins OAM RFD*Past President / Hon Treasurer,

9842 4256
……………………………………………………..

CRESWELL ORATION 2014
The Navy League’s events coordinator CMDR John Wilkins, OAM, RFD RANR has advised that the 2014 Creswell Oration is to be presented by Rear Admiral Tim Barrett AM, CSC, RAN.  

RADM Tim Barrett is currently Commander of the Australian Fleet (COMAUSFLT).   No doubt those in attendance at the 2014 Creswell Oration will again be in for a most interesting presentation.
___________________________

THE ROYAL AUSTRALIAN NAVAL COLLEGE CENTENARY

The following article by Vice Admiral Peter Jones AO, DSC, RAN is re- published from “United Service” Vol: 64 No.2 June 2013 Page 40.   “United Service” is the journal of the “Royal United Services

 Institute” of New South Wales.

The Navy League of Australia, Victoria Division, is most grateful for the kind permission of RUSI to republish this article.
The following article by Vice Admiral Peter Jones AO, DSC, RAN is re published from “United Service” is the journal of the “Royal United Services Institute” of New South Wales.
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COMMEMORATIVE ESSAY
The Royal Australian Naval College
Centenary
Vice Admiral P. D. Jones, AO, DSC, RAN

1 March 2013 marked the centenary of the official opening of the Royal Australian Naval College (RANC) at its interim site at Osborne House, Geelong. Fittingly, the Chief of Navy, political and civic leaders, and a large naval contingent were present to commemorate this important event.

Vice-Admiral Sir William Creswell, the inaugural Chief of the Naval Staff, viewed a naval college to provide ab initio training for officers as an essential element of the creation of the new navy. The RANC was modelled on the Royal Naval Colleges (RNCs), with elements such as the 13-year-age entry and four years of initial training. The RANC, however, would prove to be a unique institution that left an indelible mark on the culture of the Royal Australian Navy (RAN). 

The most important attribute of the RANC model was that, unlike the Royal Navy practice of requiring parents to pay for uniforms and tuition, the Australian Government would pay. This opened the RANC to boys from all classes and was to have a profound effect not only on the officer corps but the Navy itself. At the opening of the college, the Governor-General, Lord Denman, said to the 28 new 13year-old cadet-midshipmen: “You cannot all be Admirals. You can all do your best to become efficient officers of the Royal Australian Navy. You are a picked lot of lads from every State of the Commonwealth and some day I hope you will be joined by comrades from New Zealand.”

The first entry of cadet-midshipmen would be known as the Pioneer Class. Their commanding officer was Captain Bertram Chambers, RN, who fully embraced the egalitarian approach and declared that he would “guarantee that after six months at the college it would be impossible to tell that the lad had lacked any social advantage” (Elridge 1949: 35). The other key figure in establishing the training regime and culture of the college was Lieutenant Commander Duncan Grant, RN, a specialist in physical training. 

The government established a quota system to ensure a rough representation of suitably qualified boys from each state on the basis of its population. C. E. W. Bean wrote of the RANC training system: “It will be a matter of fascinating interest to watch it develop. It is an attempt to obtain the best ability from the people, wherever it lies. The State realises that, for the sake of efficiency, it must catch young those who are to fill its higher posts.” (Bean 1913: 303)
Other discernible differences with the RNCs were the greater emphasis on sport and more humane approach to discipline. The RANC had Chambers and Grant to thank for this. In particular, Chambers’ approach was in part due to his own experiences in 1881 at Britannia Naval College where he was beaten so often that he and some fellow midshipmen regularly hid in an old boat shed (Chambers 1927: 37). 

The college experience for the cadet-midshipmen was intense and it well prepared the boys for the rigours of sea life. During the latter half of World War I, the boys served with the Grand Fleet in the North Sea and were present in the Battle of Heligoland Bight. Tragically, chief cadet Captain Frank Larkins and Ernest Cunningham lost their lives in submarines. 

The Pioneer class made major contributions to pre paring the Navy for the looming war. The most famous of the class, John Collins, conceived the idea and was the driving force behind the corvettes that were to contribute so much to the protection of our merchant ships.
 James Esdaile played a major  part  in  developing  our  nascent anti-submarine capabilities. Jack Newman had a similar role in developing naval communications and the interception of enemy signal traffic; and became regarded as the ‘father of the Women’s Royal Australian Naval Service’. Rupert Long’s overhaul of Navy’s intelligence organisation was a major strategic contribution to our nation’s defence.

At the beginning of World War II, RANC graduates commanded most of the cruisers and destroyers that would contribute so much to our nation’s defence. John Collins gained international fame when he commanded HMAS Sydney in the sinking of the Italian cruiser Bartolemeo Colleoni. Of the 1914 Entry, Hec Waller, after his brilliant service with the Scrap Iron Flotilla, would heroically lose his life with so many in the Perth. Collins and classmate Harold Farncomb by war’s end would each have commanded the Australian Naval Squadron. Collins was on the deck of the USS Missouri for the Japanese surrender.

The Pioneer Class and the classes that followed more than fulfilled the hopes, not only of those dignitaries that gathered at Geelong on 1 March 1913 for the opening of the new RANC, but also of a young nation then building its new Navy.

References: Bean, C. E. W. (1913). Flagships three (Alston Rivers: London).Chambers, B. M. (1927). Salt junk: naval reminiscences, 1881-1906 (Constable & Co. Ltd: London).Elridge, F. B. (1949). History of the Royal Australian Naval College (Georgian House: Melbourne).

United Service 64 (2) June 2013
Membership
Any person with an interest in maritime affairs, or who wishes to acquire an interest in, or knowledge of, maritime affairs and who wishes to support the objectives of the League, is invited to join.

OBJECTIVES

The principal objective of the Navy League of Australia is” The maintenance of the maritime well-being of the Nation” by:

· Keeping before the Australian people the fact that we are a maritime nation and that a strong Navy supported by maritime elements of the Air Force  and Army and other Government Maritime agencies are indispensable elements of our national well-being and vital to the freedom of Australia.

· Promoting defence self-reliance by supporting maritime research, defence industry, Australian shipping, ship-building, port and transport infrastructure and off shore resource exploration and development.

· Promoting and encouraging the interest and training of youth in the sea.   

ACTIVITIES

The Navy League of Australia works towards its objectives in a number of ways:

· By including in its membership leading representatives of the many elements which form the maritime community.

· Through soundly- based contributions by members to journals and newspapers, and other media comment.

· By publishing The Navy, a quarterly journal reporting on local and overseas maritime happenings, past, present, and projected.

· By organizing symposia, ship visits and various other functions of maritime interests throughout the years.

· By supporting Australian Navy Cadets, and assisting in the provision of training facilities.

Member participation is encouraged in all these activities.

POLICY

The policy of the League can be found at the back of The Navy.
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To become a Member of The League,you do not need to have had any previous maritime
experience. You merely need an interest in maritime affairs. Simply complete the Application
Form below, and post it, together with your first annual subscription of $35.00 (which
includes the four quarterly editions of The Navy), to the Hon Secretary of the Division of the
Navy League in the State in which you reside, the address of which are as follows:

New South Wales Division: GPO Box 1719, Sydney, NSW 2001.

Victorian Division: PO Box 2340, Mt Waverley, Vic 3149.
Queensland Division: GPO Box 1481, Brisbane, QLD 4001.
South Australian Division: PO Box 3008, Unley, SA 5061.
Tasmanian Division: 40 Fleetwood Drive, Speyton, TAS 7310.

West Australian Division: 3 Prosser Way, Myaree, WA 6154.

If you live in the Australian Capital Territory or the Northern Territory, please post the form
to the Hon Secretary of the New South Wales or South Australian Division respectively.

Subscriptions are due on 1 July in each year, and your membership will be current to
30 June immediately following the date on which you join the League, except that if your
first subscription is received during the period 1 April to 30 June in any year, your initial
membership will be extended to 30 June in the following year.

THE NAUY LEAGUE OF AUSTRALIA

APPLICATION FOR MEMBERSHIP

To: The Hon. Secretary
The Navy League of Australia

Division

| wish to join the Navy League of Australia, the objectives of which | support, and | enclose a
remittance for $35.00 (including $3.18 GST) being my first annual subscription to 30 June next.

Name: [ Mr] [Mrs][Ms][Rank]

PLEASE PRINT CLEARLY

Street

Suburb State P/code
Phone Mobile

Email

Signature Date

Subscriptions are due on 1 July in each year and your membership will be current to
30 June immediately following the date on which you join the League, except that if your
first subscription is received during the period 1 April to 30 June in any year, your initial
membership will be extended to 30 June in the following year.





Correspondence:- All articles for publication in the Navy League of Australia (Vic.Div.) Newsletter, should be addressed to the Editor, Frank McCarthy, email:-  (alistle@bigpond.com).   All other correspondence should be addressed to the Hon. Secretary, Navy League of Australia (Vic.Div.) P.O.Box 2340, Mount Waverley, Victoria 3149: (raydotgill@optusnet.com.au).

Disclaimer: - Opinions and views expressed in editorial and contributed articles are those of the author and are not necessarily those of the Navy League.  The Editor reserves the right to publish abridged articles, special features due to space constraints.   The Navy League Editor and authors expressly disclaim all and any liability to any person, whether a Navy League member or not, who acts or fails to act as a consequence of reliance upon the whole or part of this publication.  No responsibility is accepted by the Navy League for the accuracy of information contained in advertisements.   Publication of any advertisement does not constitute endorsement by the Navy League of any product, nor warrant its suitability.  Advertisements are published by the advertisers.   E&OA
� Peter Jones is chief of the Capability Development Group in the Depart ment of Defence.


� Vice-Admiral B. M. Chambers confidential report ADM 196-88, p. 8.
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